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Editorial

Sunshine Week: Albany celebrates openness ... behind closed doors

By The Post-Standard Editorial Board 

March 15, 2012

It’s Sunshine Week, the annual celebration of openness in government. Between secret bargaining sessions with Gov. Andrew Cuomo and Senate Majority Leader Dean Skelos over redistricting, a Tier VI pension plan and expansion of the DNA database, Assembly Speaker Sheldon Silver issued a news release Tuesday touting five bills aimed at making government more transparent.

“Openness and accountability are critical to a government’s ability to advance principles of fairness, opportunity, justice and freedom, the pillars of our democracy,” Silver said, without irony, in a news release.

We couldn’t agree more. So why do we still have “three men and a (fill-in-the-blank)” in Albany?

Well, we know why. As Cuomo told The Associated Press, “Three days of debate, everyone has an opinion, it’s entirely transparent — we never reach resolution. I get 100 percent for transparency; I get zero for results.”

And Cuomo’s results are nothing to sneeze at. His first year featured a string of triumphs, including an on-time budget, a tax cap and a gay marriage law. This year, he’s deep in negotiations for a less generous pension tier and a constitutional amendment on redistricting.

Yet the closest a citizen will get to any of this will be when the leaders emerge from their cocoon to announce a deal. Rank-and-file legislators will line up behind their leaders for a vote and, before you can say “Sunshine Week,” the “fait” will be “accompli.” This does not inspire faith in government by the people, for the people and of the people.

Still, there are a few cracks of sunlight worth celebrating.

Cuomo did set up a website (www.governor.ny.gov/citizenconnects) where you can find his daily schedule, see transcripts of events and chats, watch streaming video and find out when government meetings are scheduled.

And then there are the five bills Silver talked about in his Sunshine Week news release. The proposed legislation would make it easier to get law enforcement records, require agencies that are exempt from the Freedom of Information Law to reapply for that exemption, create an inventory of state property sales, bar government agencies from inappropriately using copyright law to deny access to public records and limit the time state agencies have to appeal court decisions on FOIL.

An important development in open government occurred Feb. 2 , when a new provision of the state’s Open Meetings Law went into effect. It requires governmental bodies to make documents available before or at the meeting at which they are to be discussed, to the extent practicable. This gives members of the public a chance to engage more meaningfully in the workings of their government. Email and other technologies make sharing information easier than ever, and hardly a burden.

The Committee on Open Government is pushing state and local governments to think about freedom of information in a new way. Rather than treating information as something to be “pulled” out of government, through formal requests from the public or the media, government should routinely “push” information out to the public, unbidden. It’s not like they have anything to hide ... right? 
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